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Klemetti et al. reported similar results in their study: women â‰¥ 40 years old were more likely to be in hospital two
days before the birth (19 vs. 12 % of the year-old women) and had a longer (> 7 days) stay in hospital (9 vs. 4 % of the
year-old women)

Communicate findings The steps listed in Table 6. For example, the order of the first three listed steps is
highly variable â€” a health department often verifies the diagnosis and establishes the existence of an
outbreak before deciding that a field investigation is warranted. Conceptually, control measures come after
hypotheses have been confirmed, but in practice control measures are usually implemented as soon as the
source and mode of transmission are known, which may be early or late in any particular outbreak
investigation. Each of the steps is described below in more detail, based on the assumption that you are the
health department staff member scheduled to conduct the next field investigation. Prepare for field work The
numbering scheme for this step is problematic, because preparing for field work often is not the first step.
Only occasionally do public health officials decide to conduct a field investigation before confirming an
increase in cases and verifying the diagnosis. More commonly, officials discover an increase in the number of
cases of a particular disease and then decide that a field investigation is warranted. Sometimes investigators
collect enough information to perform descriptive epidemiology without leaving their desks, and decide that a
field investigation is necessary only if they cannot reach a convincing conclusion without one. Regardless of
when the decision to conduct a field investigation is made, you should be well prepared before leaving for the
field. The preparations can be grouped into two broad categories: Good preparation in both categories is
needed to facilitate a smooth field experience. Scientific and investigative issues As a field investigator, you
must have the appropriate scientific knowledge, supplies, and equipment to carry out the investigation before
departing for the field. Discuss the situation with someone knowledgeable about the disease and about field
investigations, and review the applicable literature. In previous similar outbreaks, what have been the sources,
modes of transmission, and risk factors for the disease? Assemble useful references such as journal articles
and sample questionnaires. Before leaving for a field investigation, consult laboratory staff to ensure that you
take the proper laboratory material and know the proper collection, storage, and transportation techniques. By
talking with the laboratory staff you are also informing them about the outbreak, and they can anticipate what
type of laboratory resources will be needed. You also need to know what supplies or equipment to bring to
protect yourself. Some outbreak investigations require no special equipment while an investigation of SARS
or Ebola hemorrhagic fever may require personal protective equipment such as masks, gowns, and gloves.
Finally, before departing, you should have a plan of action. What are the objectives of this investigation, i.
What will you do first, second, and third? Having a plan of action upon which everyone agrees will allow you
to "hit the ground running" and avoid delays resulting from misunderstandings. Management and operational
issues A good field investigator must be a good manager and collaborator as well as a good epidemiologist,
because most investigations are conducted by a team rather than just one individual. The team members must
be selected before departure and know their expected roles and responsibilities in the field. What is the role of
each? Who is in charge? If you have been invited to participate but do not work for the local health agency,
are you expected to lead the investigation, provide consultation to the local staff who will conduct the
investigation, or simply lend a hand to the local staff? And who are your local contacts? Depending on the
type of outbreak, the number of involved agencies may be quite large. If criminal or bioterrorist intent is
suspected, law enforcement agencies and the Federal Bureau of Investigation FBI may be in charge, or at least
involved. Staff from different agencies have different perspectives, approaches, and priorities that must be
reconciled. For example, whereas the public health investigation may focus on identifying a pathogen, source,
and mode of transmission, a criminal investigation is likely to focus on finding the perpetrator. Sorting out
roles and responsibilities in such multi-agency investigations is critical to accomplishing the disparate
objectives of the different agencies. A communications plan must be established. The need for communicating
with the public health and clinical community has long been acknowledged, but the need for communicating
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quickly and effectively with elected officials and the public became obvious during the epidemics of West
Nile Virus encephalitis, SARS, and anthrax. The plan should include how often and when to have conference
calls with involved agencies, who will be the designated spokesperson, who will prepare health alerts and
press releases, and the like. When a federal agency is involved in the survey of 10 or more individuals, the
data collection instrument must first be cleared by the White House Office of Management and Budget OMB.
In addition, operational and logistical details are important. Arrange to bring a laptop computer, cell phone or
phone card, camera, and other supplies. If you are arriving from outside the area, you should arrange in
advance when and where you are to meet with local officials and contacts when you arrive in the field. You
must arrange travel, lodging, and local transportation. Many agencies and organizations have strict approval
processes and budgetary limits that you must follow. If you are traveling to another country, you will need a
passport and often a visa. You should also take care of personal matters before you leave, especially if the
investigation is likely to be lengthy. Top of Page Step 2: Establish the existence of an outbreak An outbreak or
an epidemic is the occurrence of more cases of disease than expected in a given area or among a specific
group of people over a particular period of time. Usually, the cases are presumed to have a common cause or
to be related to one another in some way. Many epidemiologists use the terms outbreak and epidemic
interchangeably, but the public is more likely to think that epidemic implies a crisis situation. Some
epidemiologists apply the term epidemic to situations involving larger numbers of people over a wide
geographic area. Indeed, the Dictionary of Epidemiology defines outbreak as an epidemic limited to localized
increase in the incidence of disease, e. This aggregation of cases seems to be unusual, but frequently the public
and sometimes the health agency does not know the denominator. For example, the diagnosis in one
neighborhood of four adults with cancer may be disturbing to residents but may well be within the expected
level of cancer occurrence, depending on the size of the population, the types of cancer, and the prevalence of
risk factors among the residents. One of the first tasks of the field investigator is to verify that a cluster of
cases is indeed an outbreak. Some clusters turn out to be true outbreaks with a common cause, some are
sporadic and unrelated cases of the same disease, and others are unrelated cases of similar but unrelated
diseases. Even if the cases turn out to be the same disease, the number of cases may not exceed what the health
department normally sees in a comparable time period. Here, as in other areas of epidemiology, the observed
is compared with the expected. The expected number is usually the number from the previous few weeks or
months, or from a comparable period during the previous few years. For a notifiable disease, the expected
number is based on health department surveillance records. For other diseases and conditions, the expected
number may be based on locally available data such as hospital discharge records, mortality statistics, or
cancer or birth defect registries. When local data are not available, a health department may use rates from
state or national data, or, alternatively, conduct a telephone survey of physicians to determine whether they are
seeing more cases of the disease than usual. Finally, a survey of the community may be conducted to establish
the background or historical level of disease. Even if the current number of reported cases exceeds the
expected number, the excess may not necessarily indicate an outbreak. Reporting may rise because of changes
in local reporting procedures, changes in the case definition, increased interest because of local or national
awareness, or improvements in diagnostic procedures. A new physician, infection control nurse, or healthcare
facility may more consistently report cases, when in fact there has been no change in the actual occurrence of
the disease. Some apparent increases are actually the result of misdiagnosis or laboratory error. Finally,
particularly in areas with sudden changes in population size such as resort areas, college towns, and migrant
farming areas, changes in the numerator number of reported cases may simply reflect changes in the
denominator size of the population. Whether an apparent problem should be investigated further is not strictly
tied to verifying the existence of an epidemic more cases than expected. Sometimes, health agencies respond
to small numbers of cases, or even a single case of disease, that may not exceed the expected or usual number
of cases. As noted earlier, the severity of the illness, the potential for spread, availability of control measures,
political considerations, public relations, available resources, and other factors all influence the decision to
launch a field investigation. You are not sure if either group of cases is a cluster or an outbreak. What
additional information might be helpful in making this determination? Top of Page Step 3: Verify the
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diagnosis The next step, verifying the diagnosis, is closely linked to verifying the existence of an outbreak. In
fact, often these two steps are addressed at the same time. Verifying the diagnosis is important: First, review
the clinical findings and laboratory results. If you have questions about the laboratory findings for example, if
the laboratory tests are inconsistent with the clinical and epidemiologic findings , ask a qualified laboratorian
to review the laboratory techniques being used. If you need specialized laboratory work such as confirmation
in a reference laboratory, DNA or other chemical or biological fingerprinting, or polymerase chain reaction,
you must secure a sufficient number of appropriate specimens, isolates, and other laboratory material as soon
as possible. Second, many investigators â€” clinicians and non-clinicians â€” find it useful to visit one or more
patients with the disease. If you do not have the clinical background to verify the diagnosis, bring a qualified
clinician with you. Talking directly with some patients gives you a better understanding of the clinical
features, and helps you to develop a mental image of the disease and the patients affected by it. In addition,
conversations with patients are very useful in generating hypotheses about disease etiology and spread. They
may be able to answer some critical questions: What were their exposures before becoming ill? What do they
think caused their illness? Do they know anyone else with the disease? Do they have anything in common
with others who have the disease? Third, summarize the clinical features using frequency distributions. Are
the clinical features consistent with the diagnosis? Frequency distributions of the clinical features are useful in
characterizing the spectrum of illness, verifying the diagnosis, and developing case definitions. Top of Page
Step 4: Construct a working case definition A case definition is a standard set of criteria for deciding whether
an individual should be classified as having the health condition of interest. A case definition is a standard set
of criteria for deciding whether an individual should be classified as having the health condition of interest. A
case definition includes clinical criteria and â€” particularly in the setting of an outbreak investigation â€”
restrictions by time, place, and person. Whatever the criteria, they must be applied consistently to all persons
under investigation. The case definition must not include the exposure or risk factor you are interested in
evaluating. This is a common mistake. For example, if one of the hypotheses under consideration is that
persons who worked in the west wing were at greater risk of disease, do not define a case as "illness among
persons who worked in the west wing with onset betweenâ€¦" Instead, define a case as "illness among persons
who worked in the facility with onset betweenâ€¦" Then conduct the appropriate analysis to determine whether
those who worked in the west wing were at greater risk than those who worked elsewhere.
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7. Suppose that a recent article stated that the mean time spent in jail by a first-time convicted burglar is years. A study
was then done to see if the mean time has increased in the new century.

Probability of developing disease Cumulative incidence Incidence proportion is the proportion of an initially
disease-free population that develops disease, becomes injured, or dies during a specified usually limited
period of time. Synonyms include attack rate, risk, probability of getting disease, and cumulative incidence.
Incidence proportion is a proportion because the persons in the numerator, those who develop disease, are all
included in the denominator the entire population. In the study of diabetics, of the diabetic men died during the
year follow-up period. Calculate the risk of death for these men. In an outbreak of gastroenteritis among
attendees of a corporate picnic, 99 persons ate potato salad, 30 of whom developed gastroenteritis. Calculate
the risk of illness among persons who ate potato salad. As a measure of incidence, it includes only new cases
of disease in the numerator. The denominator is the number of persons in the population at the start of the
observation period. Because all of the persons with new cases of disease numerator are also represented in the
denominator, a risk is also a proportion. More About Denominators The denominator of an incidence
proportion is the number of persons at the start of the observation period. The denominator should be limited
to the "population at risk" for developing disease, i. For example, if the numerator represents new cases of
cancer of the ovaries, the denominator should be restricted to women, because men do not have ovaries. This
is easily accomplished because census data by sex are readily available. In fact, ideally the denominator
should be restricted to women with ovaries, excluding women who have had their ovaries removed surgically
often done in conjunction with a hysterectomy , but this is not usually practical. This is an example of field
epidemiologists doing the best they can with the data they have. In the outbreak setting, the term attack rate is
often used as a synonym for risk. It is the risk of getting the disease during a specified period, such as the
duration of an outbreak. A variety of attack rates can be calculated. Overall attack rate is the total number of
new cases divided by the total population. A food-specific attack rate is the number of persons who ate a
specified food and became ill divided by the total number of persons who ate that food, as illustrated in the
previous potato salad example. A secondary attack rate is sometimes calculated to document the difference
between community transmission of illness versus transmission of illness in a household, barracks, or other
closed population. It is calculated as: Calculating Secondary Attack Rates Consider an outbreak of shigellosis
in which 18 persons in 18 different households all became ill. One incubation period later, 17 persons in the
same households as these "primary" cases developed shigellosis. If the 18 households included 86 persons,
calculate the secondary attack rate. A person-time rate is generally calculated from a long-term cohort
follow-up study, wherein enrollees are followed over time and the occurrence of new cases of disease is
documented. Typically, each person is observed from an established starting time until one of four "end
points" is reached: Similar to the incidence proportion, the numerator of the incidence rate is the number of
new cases identified during the period of observation. However, the denominator differs. The denominator is
the sum of the time each person was observed, totaled for all persons. This denominator represents the total
time the population was at risk of and being watched for disease. Thus, the incidence rate is the ratio of the
number of cases to the total time the population is at risk of disease. Method for calculating incidence rate
Number of new cases of disease or injury during specified period Time each person was observed, totaled for
all persons In a long-term follow-up study of morbidity, each study participant may be followed or observed
for several years. One person followed for 5 years without developing disease is said to contribute 5
person-years of follow-up. What about a person followed for one year before being lost to follow-up at year 2?
Therefore, the person followed for one year before being lost to follow-up contributes 1. The same assumption
is made for participants diagnosed with the disease at the year 2 examination â€” some may have developed
illness in month 1, and others in months 2 through So, on average, they developed illness halfway through the
year. The denominator of the person-time rate is the sum of all of the person-years for each study participant.
So, someone lost to follow-up in year 3, and someone diagnosed with the disease in year 3, each contributes 2.
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Properties and uses of incidence rates An incidence rate describes how quickly disease occurs in a population.
It is based on person-time, so it has some advantages over an incidence proportion. Because person-time is
calculated for each subject, it can accommodate persons coming into and leaving the study. As noted in the
previous example, the denominator accounts for study participants who are lost to follow-up or who die during
the study period. In addition, it allows enrollees to enter the study at different times. Person-time has one
important drawback. Person-time assumes that the probability of disease during the study period is constant,
so that 10 persons followed for one year equals one person followed for 10 years. Because the risk of many
chronic diseases increases with age, this assumption is often not valid. Long-term cohort studies of the type
described here are not very common. However, epidemiologists far more commonly calculate incidence rates
based on a numerator of cases observed or reported, and a denominator based on the mid-year population. This
type of incident rate turns out to be comparable to a person-time rate. Finally, if you report the incidence rate
of, say, the heart disease study as 2. Person-time is epidemiologic jargon. To convert this jargon to something
understandable, simply replace "person-years" with "persons per year. It also conveys the sense of the
incidence rate as a dynamic process, the speed at which new cases of disease occur in the population.
Calculating Incidence Rates Example A: Investigators enrolled 2, women in a study and followed them
annually for four years to determine the incidence rate of heart disease. After one year, none had a new
diagnosis of heart disease, but had been lost to follow-up. After two years, one had a new diagnosis of heart
disease, and another 99 had been lost to follow-up. After three years, another seven had new diagnoses of
heart disease, and had been lost to follow-up. After four years, another 8 had new diagnoses with heart
disease, and more had been lost to follow-up. The study results could also be described as follows: No heart
disease was diagnosed at the first year. Heart disease was diagnosed in one woman at the second year, in seven
women at the third year, and in eight women at the fourth year of follow-up. One hundred women were lost to
follow-up by the first year, another 99 were lost to follow-up after two years, another were lost to follow-up
after three years, and another women were lost to follow-up after 4 years, leaving women who were followed
for four years and remained disease free. Calculate the incidence rate of heart disease among this cohort.
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Baraita In addition to the Mishnah, other tannaitic teachings were current at about the same time or shortly
thereafter. The Gemara frequently refers to these tannaitic statements in order to compare them to those
contained in the Mishnah and to support or refute the propositions of the Amoraim. All such non-Mishnaic
tannaitic sources are termed baraitot lit. The baraitot cited in the Gemara are often quotations from the Tosefta
a tannaitic compendium of halakha parallel to the Mishnah and the Midrash halakha specifically Mekhilta,
Sifra and Sifre. Some baraitot, however, are known only through traditions cited in the Gemara, and are not
part of any other collection. Gemara In the three centuries following the redaction of the Mishnah, rabbis in
Israel and Babylonia analyzed, debated, and discussed that work. The Gemara mainly focuses on elucidating
and elaborating the opinions of the Tannaim. The rabbis of the Gemara are known as Amoraim sing. The
starting point for the analysis is usually a legal statement found in a Mishnah. The statement is then analyzed
and compared with other statements used in different approaches to Biblical exegesis in rabbinic Judaism or simpler - interpretation of text in Torah study exchanges between two frequently anonymous and sometimes
metaphorical disputants, termed the makshan questioner and tartzan answerer. Another important function of
Gemara is to identify the correct Biblical basis for a given law presented in the Mishnah and the logical
process connecting one with the other: Minor tractate In addition to the six Orders, the Talmud contains a
series of short treatises of a later date, usually printed at the end of Seder Nezikin. These are not divided into
Mishnah and Gemara. Bavli and Yerushalmi[ edit ] The process of "Gemara" proceeded in what were then the
two major centers of Jewish scholarship, Galilee and Babylonia. Correspondingly, two bodies of analysis
developed, and two works of Talmud were created. The older compilation is called the Jerusalem Talmud or
the Talmud Yerushalmi. It was compiled in the 4th century in Galilee. The Babylonian Talmud was compiled
about the year , although it continued to be edited later. The word "Talmud", when used without qualification,
usually refers to the Babylonian Talmud. While the editors of Jerusalem Talmud and Babylonian Talmud each
mention the other community, most scholars believe these documents were written independently; Louis
Jacobs writes, "If the editors of either had had access to an actual text of the other, it is inconceivable that they
would not have mentioned this. Here the argument from silence is very convincing. Jerusalem Talmud A page
of a medieval Jerusalem Talmud manuscript, from the Cairo Geniza The Jerusalem Talmud, also known as the
Palestinian Talmud, or Talmuda de-Eretz Yisrael Talmud of the Land of Israel , was one of the two
compilations of Jewish religious teachings and commentary that was transmitted orally for centuries prior to
its compilation by Jewish scholars in the Land of Israel. It is written largely in Jewish Palestinian Aramaic , a
Western Aramaic language that differs from its Babylonian counterpart. Because of their location, the sages of
these Academies devoted considerable attention to analysis of the agricultural laws of the Land of Israel. It is
traditionally known as the Talmud Yerushalmi "Jerusalem Talmud" , but the name is a misnomer, as it was not
prepared in Jerusalem. It has more accurately been called "The Talmud of the Land of Israel". By this time
Christianity had become the state religion of the Roman Empire and Jerusalem the holy city of Christendom.
In , Constantine the Great , the first Christian emperor, said "let us then have nothing in common with the
detestable Jewish crowd. The compilers of the Jerusalem Talmud consequently lacked the time to produce a
work of the quality they had intended. The text is evidently incomplete and is not easy to follow. The apparent
cessation of work on the Jerusalem Talmud in the 5th century has been associated with the decision of
Theodosius II in to suppress the Patriarchate and put an end to the practice of semikhah , formal scholarly
ordination. Some modern scholars have questioned this connection: Place and date of composition. Despite its
incomplete state, the Jerusalem Talmud remains an indispensable source of knowledge of the development of
the Jewish Law in the Holy Land. It was also an important resource in the study of the Babylonian Talmud by
the Kairouan school of Chananel ben Chushiel and Nissim ben Jacob , with the result that opinions ultimately
based on the Jerusalem Talmud found their way into both the Tosafot and the Mishneh Torah of Maimonides.
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Following the formation of the modern state of Israel there is some interest in restoring Eretz Yisrael
traditions. The work begun by Rav Ashi was completed by Ravina, who is traditionally regarded as the final
Amoraic expounder. The question as to when the Gemara was finally put into its present form is not settled
among modern scholars. Some, like Louis Jacobs , argue that the main body of the Gemara is not simple
reportage of conversations, as it purports to be, but a highly elaborate structure contrived by the Savoraim
roughly â€” CE , who must therefore be regarded as the real authors. On this view the text did not reach its
final form until around Some modern scholars use the term Stammaim from the Hebrew Stam, meaning
"closed", "vague" or "unattributed" for the authors of unattributed statements in the Gemara. See eras within
Jewish law. Comparison of style and subject matter[ edit ] There are significant differences between the two
Talmud compilations. The language of the Jerusalem Talmud is a western Aramaic dialect, which differs from
the form of Aramaic in the Babylonian Talmud. The Talmud Yerushalmi is often fragmentary and difficult to
read, even for experienced Talmudists. The redaction of the Talmud Bavli, on the other hand, is more careful
and precise. The law as laid down in the two compilations is basically similar, except in emphasis and in
minor details. The Jerusalem Talmud has not received much attention from commentators, and such traditional
commentaries as exist are mostly concerned with comparing its teachings to those of the Talmud Bavli.
Neither the Jerusalem nor the Babylonian Talmud covers the entire Mishnah: The reason might be that most
laws from the Order Zeraim agricultural laws limited to the land of Israel had little practical relevance in
Babylonia and were therefore not included. The Jerusalem Talmud does not cover the Mishnaic order of
Kodashim , which deals with sacrificial rites and laws pertaining to the Temple , while the Babylonian Talmud
does cover it. In both Talmuds, only one tractate of Tohorot ritual purity laws is examined, that of the
menstrual laws, Niddah. The Babylonian version also contains the opinions of more generations because of its
later date of completion. For both these reasons it is regarded as a more comprehensive collection of the
opinions available. On the other hand, because of the centuries of redaction between the composition of the
Jerusalem and the Babylonian Talmud, the opinions of early amoraim might be closer to their original form in
the Jerusalem Talmud. The influence of the Babylonian Talmud has been far greater than that of the
Yerushalmi. In the main, this is because the influence and prestige of the Jewish community of Israel steadily
declined in contrast with the Babylonian community in the years after the redaction of the Talmud and
continuing until the Gaonic era. Furthermore, the editing of the Babylonian Talmud was superior to that of the
Jerusalem version, making it more accessible and readily usable. Language[ edit ] Within the Gemara , the
quotations from the Mishnah and the Baraitas and verses of Tanakh quoted and embedded in the Gemara are
in either Mishnaic or Biblical Hebrew. The rest of the Gemara, including the discussions of the Amoraim and
the overall framework, is in a characteristic dialect of Jewish Babylonian Aramaic. Overall, Hebrew
constitutes somewhat less than half of the text of the Talmud. This difference in language is due to the long
time period elapsing between the two compilations. During the period of the Tannaim rabbis cited in the
Mishnah , a late form of Hebrew known as Rabbinic or Mishnaic Hebrew was still in use as a spoken
vernacular among Jews in Judaea alongside Greek and Aramaic , whereas during the period of the Amoraim
rabbis cited in the Gemara , which began around CE, the spoken vernacular was almost exclusively Aramaic.
Hebrew continued to be used for the writing of religious texts, poetry, and so forth. Almost all printings since
Bomberg have followed the same pagination. In , after an acrimonious dispute with the Szapira family, a new
edition of the Talmud was printed by Menachem Romm of Vilna. Known as the Vilna Edition Shas , this
edition and later ones printed by his widow and sons, the Romm publishing house has been used in the
production of more recent editions of Talmud Bavli. The convention of referencing by daf is relatively recent
and dates from the early Talmud printings of the 17th century, though the actual pagination goes back to the
Bomberg edition. Earlier rabbinic literature generally refers to the tractate or chapters within a tractate e. It
sometimes also refers to the specific Mishnah in that chapter, where "Mishnah" is replaced with "Halakha",
here meaning route, to "direct" the reader to the entry in the Gemara corresponding to that Mishna e. However,
this form is nowadays more commonly though not exclusively used when referring to the Jerusalem Talmud.
Increasingly, the symbols ". These references always refer to the pagination of the Vilna Talmud. In the Vilna
edition of the Talmud there are 5, folio pages. Goldschmidt Talmud â€”, and German translation[ edit ]
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Lazarus Goldschmidt published an edition from the "uncensored text" of the Babylonian Talmud with a
German translation in 9 vols. In the early 20th century Nathan Rabinowitz published a series of volumes
called Dikduke Soferim showing textual variants from early manuscripts and printings. In work started on a
new edition under the name of Gemara Shelemah complete Gemara under the editorship of Menachem
Mendel Kasher: This edition contained a comprehensive set of textual variants and a few selected
commentaries. Some thirteen volumes have been published by the Institute for the Complete Israeli Talmud a
division of Yad Harav Herzog , on lines similar to Rabinowitz, containing the text and a comprehensive set of
textual variants from manuscripts, early prints and citations in secondary literature but no commentaries.
Modern editions such as those of the Oz ve-Hadar Institute correct misprints and restore passages that in
earlier editions were modified or excised by censorship but do not attempt a comprehensive account of textual
variants. One edition, by Rabbi Yosef Amar, [32] represents the Yemenite tradition, and takes the form of a
photostatic reproduction of a Vilna-based print to which Yemenite vocalization and textual variants have been
added by hand, together with printed introductory material. Collations of the Yemenite manuscripts of some
tractates have been published by Columbia University. The main ones are as follows. The Steinsaltz Talmud ,
which contains the text with punctuation, detailed explanations and translation. The Steinsaltz Edition is
available in two formats: It is available in modern Hebrew first volume published , English first volume
published , French, Russian and other languages. Opened as a Hebrew book, this edition preserves the
traditional Vilna page layout and includes vowels and punctuation; the Rashi commentary too is punctuated.
Opened as an English book, this edition breaks down the Talmud text into small, thematic units and features
the supplementary notes along the margins. The Schottenstein Talmud , published by ArtScroll: Each page is
printed in the traditional Vilna format, and accompanied by an expanded paraphrase in English, in which the
translation of the text is shown in bold and explanations are interspersed in normal type. The Metivta edition,
published by the Oz ve-Hadar Institute. This contains the full text in the same format as the Vilna-based
editions, with a full explanation in modern Hebrew on facing pages as well as an improved version of the
traditional commentaries. See also under Translations , below.
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